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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES 
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
May 16, 2018
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (Chair), Toni Alfred, Leon Carrero, Robert Phillips, Jon McGowan (arr. 3:06)
Excused: Justin Portlock, Daniel Henry
Absent: Charles McWhite, Hunter Anderson
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Montgomery called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. without a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Montgomery welcomed Robert Phillips as the new Supervisor of Elections representative on the panel and asked him to convey the group’s thanks to former SOE representative John Libby for his good service over the past several years. Mr. McGowan arrived to complete a quorum.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the March 15, 2018 meeting were approved 5-0 as revised and distributed at the meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that changes to polling locations will be introduced to City Council in legislation next Tuesday night. He will meet with individual council members on any changes affecting their districts. New voter registration cards will be mailed to all affected voters and precinct changes will be published in the newspaper and on sample ballots. Mr. Phillips reviewed the proposed new locations with the panel, saying that changes in polling sites take place because existing sites no longer want to be used for that purpose or a complaint has been received from a voter regarding ADA accessibility or other problem making the site undesirable. The City will continue to have 199 precincts.
Training for poll workers will start May 29th for the August primary election. Recruitment is going well – over 1,300 persons have registered for training to date. In response to a question from Chairwoman Montgomery, Mr. Phillips said the 16- and 17-year-olds who have pre-registered to vote can be poll workers. Recruitment continues with high schools and colleges to pre-register young voters and encourage them to be poll workers. 

Commissioner McGowan said that the City of Jacksonville Beach’s request to utilize the City of Jacksonville’s online system to file financial reports has not yet been acted upon. Mr. Phillips said he understood from Supervisor Hogan that he is waiting for a legal opinion from the Office of General Counsel about whether he’s required to make that service available to Jax Beach. Mr. McGowan said that he believes that Supervisor of Elections functions are covered by the interlocal agreement between the cities and therefore should pose no difficulty in being extended to the Beaches cities. Mr. Phillips said that candidates who file their qualifying papers with the SOE’s office utilize their financial reporting system, but the candidates in Jax Beach don’t file with Jacksonville; they file with their city clerk. Mr. McGowan said he was disappointed at not getting a response to his e-mail on the subject sent to Supervisor Hogan two weeks ago. Mr. Phillips said he would convey Mr. McGowan’s concern to Mr. Hogan. Mr. McGowan said that he would speak with the Mayor of Jacksonville Beach about whether there is a role for the Election Advisory Panel to play in seeking a resolution to the request.
In response to a question from Toni Alfred about recruitment of bi-lingual poll workers, Mr. Phillips said that recruiting for Spanish-speaking poll workers has been difficult. The latest U.S. Census data (American Community Survey in 2016) did not yet identify Jacksonville as a jurisdiction that was required to have bi-lingual poll workers because of its percentage of Spanish-speaking voters. Leon Carrero said that the Puerto Rican Chamber of Commerce may have better data on local Spanish speakers and could be a source for helping to identify bi-lingual poll workers. 
Old Business
None
New Business
Annual report draft: the Panel reviewed a draft report prepared by staff for their consideration consisting of items culled from the last year’s meeting minutes. 
Motion (Carrero): approve the annual report as distributed for transmission to City Council – approved 5-0.
Changes to Chapter 59, Ordinance Code: the Panel reviewed a draft letter transmitting the recommendations voted on at the March meeting to the City Council President requesting that she introduce legislation on the Panel’s behalf to make the changes.

Motion (McGowan): accept the letter as written and transmit it to the City Council President – approved 5-0.
Meeting schedule for the remainder of 2018: Jeff Clements reviewed the meeting schedule for 2017 (quarterly, because there were no elections except a City of Atlantic Beach election) and 2018 (bi-monthly from January through May). Mr. McGowan said that he had heard Supervisor Hogan mention that monthly meetings of the EAP are a burden on his staff’s time during the height of election season. The group discussed the possibility of meeting at the Election Operations Center at Imeson to tour the operation. Mr. Clements recounted the City Ethics Officer’s previously-expressed concerns about taking tours of facilities rather than meeting in a room in City Hall equipped with recording equipment and plentiful seating for the public. 
Mr. Phillips said that the August primary ballot will be certified June 29th and will go to the printer on July 2nd. Mr. Phillips said that for the SOE’s purposes, “ballot style” means the specific races listed on each individual voter’s ballot because of their location in various political districts. The state regulates the layout of races and candidates and other specifics of ballot order and appearance. The group agreed to meet on June 27th at 3 p.m. and Mr. Phillips said that he could get the EAP a mockup of the August ballot on that date. The next meetings would be on September 12th and November 14th.
Motion (McGowan): schedule remaining 2018 meetings for June 27th, September 12th and November 14th at 3:00 p.m. in City Hall – approved 5-0.

Commissioner Comment
Mr. McGowan suggested that panel members tour the Election Operations Center individually; Mr. Phillips will send information about how to arrange a tour.
Mr. McGowan said that as a member of the TRUE Commission he recently reviewed a Council Auditor’s follow-up report on the Supervisor of Elections’ payroll audit and recommended that interested EAP members access and read the report online at the Council Auditor’s web site.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on June 27th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:12 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    
Posted 5.16.18  5:30 p.m.
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